RED SPRINGS BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING
MINUTES
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 18, 2016
6:00 P.M.


The Red Springs Board of Commissioners met in a special meeting session on Tuesday, October 18, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. in the Town Council at Town Hall.

Present:	Mayor John M. McNeill; Mayor Pro Temp Caroline Sumpter; Commissioners Duron Burney, Edward Henderson, Shearlie McBryde, Murray McKeithan and Eula C. McNeill; Town Manager James Bennett, Human Resources Officer Annette Bryant


Mayor McNeill said that on the financing of the two projects he asked Tim if we had gotten a final cost on the Conversion. James said it was about 1.7 million dollars. The Mayor said we are at the cross roads of financing this project. Due to the repayment option available the Mayor suggested that the board sit on this project which will allow the Manager to look into it more to try to get 30 year financing from USDA or the Co-Op. Derrick can continue to accumulate supplies with the option to get 4 kv from Duke Energy if needed so there is no dyer need to take action now. If it suits the board we can wait because we are at the crossroads of great things happening and if that goes thru it will bring an increase to our Water/Sewer over $100,000.00 or more a year and our Electrical should between revenues and expenditures increase $20,000.00. We could increase our tax over $160,000.00 per year. We also have Dayco another 3 years so does the board wish to pursue something differently or do we want to make this decision? Commissioner Burney asked if it was both the Conversion and the Smart Metering the Mayor said no just the Conversion. Commissioner Burney said that we needed to continue to get that done. The Mayor asked where we could get the funds.  He said we are going to do it but just delay it for right now. Right now we have the option of 15 year financing. We need to look at 30 year financing. The Smart Metering is a go and has been approved. Commissioner Burney asked how much we would need to complete the Conversion and the Mayor said 1.7 million. 
The Mayor said that with Smart Metering we will have $60,000.00 per year in savings reducing the maintenance in the future. Mayor Pro Tem Caroline Sumpter asked with the line replacements from the Hurricane would we get reimbursed for that and can we use that money for the improvements. Mr. Bennett said that Derrick let Lumberton have some poles and other things. Derrick is doing a lot of the conversion work himself but can’t do it all so we can only get 15 year financing which causes the payment to be so high vs. being able to go out for 25 to 30 year financing which is more than what we can afford.  Commissioner Burney asked why we’re doing the Smart Metering, how can we afford it? The Mayor said because it will immediately pay for itself in no time. 
The Mayor gave a cost savings on Water and Sewer and then we could get efficiency savings thru personnel and voltage reduction therefore we will save on Smart Metering within 1 ½ or 2 ½ years. Commissioner Burney asked how this would affect the portion of the Conversion we have done already.  If we move an employee from the Electric dept to another dept then we’re not really saving any money. Mayor McNeill said that the Board could choose to eliminate that position. He is afraid if we go ahead with the Conversion we will have to raise rates. Commissioner Burney asked didn’t USDA plan to give us the money. Mr. Bennett said yes that in the 1st meeting they said one thing and in the 2nd meeting they said something different. James shopped BB&T and Lumbee and Lumbee came back with a good rate but because we have a lien on Dayco Lumbee will not finance it. Commissioner McNeill asked wouldn’t it be logical to stay away from short term loans. Mayor McNeill agreed and asked if the board wanted to go ahead and do it or delay it and bring it back up later. Commissioner Henderson asked how much we are to delay it. Mayor McNeill said until we get long term financing. Commissioner McNeill asked how far we are on the Conversion. Derrick said we got 15% left to do. Mayor Pro Tem Sumpter said that if we land upcoming projects we can move forward with more certainty. Mayor McNeill asked if there’s any motion. Commission Henderson made the motion we table it for further discussion. Mayor Pro Tem Caroline Sumpter second the motion and all voted in favor of the motion. 
Mayor McNeill said that for Sanfatex we put money in the contingency fund for the roof. We have two financing options but because we have a loan on the building with Southern Bank we don’t have the option to finance it with Lumbee bank because they require a first mortgage.  We would have to pay off the first loan with Southern Bank in order to finance with Lumbee bank. We need to allow the Manager to get the information from BB&T to go before the Board for our approval on the roof. Mr. Bennett said that he presented the finance information to the board in their packets and the Loan Originating could go forward once they have gotten all our financial information.  Mayor Pro Tem Caroline asked if this was for ½ the roof or all of the roof and Mr. Bennett said ¾ of the roof. Mr. Bennett said we did one portion about 6 years ago so it’s in good shape. Mayor Pro Tem Caroline asked if we had any damage that could be filed with FEMA. Mr. Bennett said he had Tim to check the building and he saw some things that could be depending on how it’s being presented. We will also send in some things at Town Hall. Mayor McNeill said the we refinanced it about 3 years ago and I think the payments right now are about 18 20 or $22,000 and the new loan will be about 27 to $30,000. Mayor McNeill said that the excess that we’ve been getting from the tenants have been going to the General Fund. Mayor McNeill feels that during our next budget process we need to consider paying $50,000 on the first loan because Dayco has its lease for 3 more years and then what’s left after that we can pay it off which will not leave a debt for the future board the burden of trying to manage this debt. 
On customer bill utility payments Mr. Bennett said that he has heard from the board and the citizens that have lost electricity and as a result of that people have lost food in their refrigerators. Some people have also been evacuated from their homes as well. He said I am asking the board that we extend the cut of for a couple of weeks. Mayor McNeill asked the manager to have finance department to be lenient on payment plans for customers. The Mayor feels we need a policy where other towns have it. The Mayor asked if people have hurricane damage if we can waive building permit fees. Mr. Bennett said that this is about a $75.00 fee which is not a lot and would be a good gesture. Mayor McNeill said we need to set in place that for the next 12 months we will waive the building permit fee if it is from Hurricane Matthew damage. Commissioner McKeithan made a motion that we waive the building permit fee for the next 12 months for damage from Hurricane Matthew. Commissioner Burney second the motion and all voted in favor of the motion. 
The Mayor said that the Manager nor the Finance dept has the authority to set up payment plans and other things so we need a policy. Commissioner McNeill said that we haven’t seen a need for it and we need it and we need to be explicit with the language. Mayor Pro Tem Sumpter said that at the Summit there was a town that had a policy that gave options to receive help. She’s going to bring the literature back to the board. Commissioner McNeill asked how we fit in money from FEMA. Mayor McNeill said tomorrow at 11am he’s meeting with a representative to discuss this. Commissioner Henderson said lets be fair to the people who pay their bills on time. So if we allow people time this will allow me to be late in the future we need to juggle that. Mr. Bennett went thru the process that Kathy uses for people who request extensions on their bills. Mayor Pro Tem Sumpter said what she’s talking about from the other Town is similar to what Mr. Bennett described and she suggest we put it on the webpage. Ernest asked about setting up a fee schedule for storms in the future. The Mayor said for him to get in touch with Mr. Bennett and work on it.  Mayor McNeill asked that we go back to the agenda for closed session. 
Commissioner McNeill made a motion that we go into closed session. Commissioner McKeithan second the motion and all voted in favor of the motion. 
The Mayor asked the board that when they approved the Salary Study in 2014 if they meant for the employees to get all of the salary study plus any COLA increases on top of that and any Merit Increases on top of that. All agreed that when they approved the Salary Study that this was to be the process of implementation. The Mayor said then there is no discussion on this that in front of them was a cost estimate of what we still owed the employees from the salary study. The Mayor asked Mr. Bennett when this would take effect and he asked that due to employees receiving paper checks from the Hurricane last time to allow Kathy to get back in and fix that before this change took place so it would go into effect in two payrolls from now. The Mayor said that would be fine. Mayor Pro Tem Sumpter made a motion to go into open session. Commissioner Henderson second the motion and all voted in favor of the motion. 
Commissioner Burney made a motion that because the Hurricane was a disaster that employees don’t have to use vacation, sick or comp time for 3 days and that all employees get paid regardless to whether they came to work or not. Mayor Pro Tem Sumpter said what about those employees that came to work is it fair to them. Mayor McNeill said that’s why we give our people sick leave and vacation leave. Commissioner McNeill said if I’m out sick I should be on sick leave anyway. Commissioner McKeithan said they should use vacation or sick leave if they couldn’t come to work. Commissioner Henderson said the storm started on a weekend so it wouldn’t count anyway right? Mr. Bennett said right. Commissioner McNeill said if an employee is on sick leave before then there still on sick leave during the storm and after. Commissioner McKeithan made a motion to table the request to pay employees that didn’t report to work during the natural disaster. Mayor Pro Tem Sumpter second the motion. 4 voted for the motion, 1 against the motion and 1 did not vote. Mayor McNeill asked if he could get someone to make a motion to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner McNeill made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner McKeithan second the motion and all voted in favor of the motion. 
 


